
          


Westminster Schools’ Forum Meeting - Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Monday 30th November 2020 at 4.45pm

VIRTUAL MEETING VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Attendance

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Lee Duffy (LD)
	St Marys Bryanston Square CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Darren Guttridge (DG) 
	Edward Wilson CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Louise Ritchie (LR)
	Soho Parish CE Primary
	Present 

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW) (Chair)
	St James and St John CE Primary  
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Edward Gush (EG)
	St Peters Eaton Square CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Henry Scutt (HSc)
	All Souls CE Primary 
	Present

	Secondary schools
	2 Members
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM) 
	St Augustine’s High School

	Present

	Academies
	6 Members
	
	

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Richard Ardron (RA)
	Marylebone Boys School
	Present  

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Peter Broughton (PB)
	Westminster City School
	Present

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Graeme Smith (GS)
	Harris – St Johns Wood
	Apologies

	Secondary Academy Proprietor 
	Michael Bithell (MB) (Vice Chair)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	Present 

	Primary Academy Head
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	Present

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Wasim Butt (WB)
	TBAP
	Present 

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Liz Hillyard (LH)
	Tachbrook Nursery
	Present

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Head
	Claire Shepherd (CS)
	Federation of Westminster Special Schools
	Present

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	PVI
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	Present

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Kathryn Pugh (KP) 
	The St Marylebone CofE School
	Present

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Director of Children’s Services
	Sarah Newman (SN)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Apologies

	Director of Education
	Ian Heggs (IH)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Assistant Director, SEN and Educational Psychology
	Julie Ely (JE)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Apologies

	Head of Admissions and Access to Education
	Wendy Anthony (WA)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Bi Borough Senior Adviser School Inclusion  


	Hilary Shaw (HSh)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Director of Operations and Programmes
	Andrew Tagg (AT)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Lead Strategic Finance Manager
	Anita Stokes (AS)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Senior Finance Manager
	Amit Mehta (AM)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Finance Manager
	Nicholas Grey (NG)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Head of School Governor Services/Clerk


	Jackie Saddington (JS)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
Education
	Present

	Observers
	
	
	

	Cabinet Member for Economic Development, Education and Skills
	Cllr Tim Barnes (TB)
	Councillor
	Apologies 

	Deputy Cabinet Member for Children’s Services
	Cllr Lorraine Dean (LD)
	Councillor
	Present

	Deputy Cabinet Member for Children’s Services – Specialising in Finance
	Cllr Barbara Arzymanow (BA)
	Councillor
	Present 

	Headteacher
	Susanne Staab (SS)
	The Greycoat Hospital 
	Present

	Director of Finance and Administration
	John McDonald (JM)
	The St Marylebone CofE School
	Present

	School Bursar
	Marie Holmes (MH)
	The Greycoat Hospital
	Present


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Cllr Barnes, Ms Sarah Newman and Mr Graeme Smith.  

	

	2. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

	

	3. 
	MEMBERSHIP 
The Chair informed Members that the terms of office of MB and LH finished at the end of the meeting. The clerk was organising elections. 

	

	
	RESOLUTION:    Noted.

	

	4.
a)

b)

c)
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 12 OCTOBER 2020 
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 October 2020 were agreed to be a true and accurate record of the meeting subject to the following amendments:

change the title of Cllr Barbara Arzymanow from Deputy Cabinet Member for Public Protection and Licensing to for Children’s Services specialising in finance.  
Remove Director of Finance and Administration under 14-19 representative.
Item 8 – change overspend to underspend on line 6.

	

	
	RESOLUTION:   The minutes of the meeting held on 12 October 2020 were agreed to be a true and accurate record of the meeting subject to the above amendments. 

	

	5.
	MATTERS ARISING

KP arrived at 4.51pm.

Education Business Partnership 
IH reported he and Richard Stanley (Deputy Director of Education) had met with the Chairs of the Headteacher groups and the Chair of the Bi-Borough Chairs Forum. They had considered the first draft of Terms of Reference and Strategic responsibilities. The intention is for there to be four meetings a year, potentially February, May, September and November.  Sarah Newman will chair the meetings and Cllr Barnes will be a Member of the committee. It is important that the principles for the committee and clarity of purpose are put in writing. Once the initial draft of the Terms of Reference are ready they will be sent to Sarah Newman for her to consider. The Final draft as agreed with Sarah Newman will then be brought to the Schools’ Forum. 

IH stated he wanted to make it clear that there is no proposal to replace the Schools’ Forum with the Education Business Partnership; the intention is to enhance the work of the Schools’ Forum. AT agreed with IH, reminding members that the Schools’ Forum has statutory responsibilities and remains the Statutory Body reporting to the DfE. The Education Business Partnership will link into the Schools’ Forum and will be able to widen the scope on areas such as school place planning and support wider discussions. 
School Place Planning

AT reported that the first meeting of the group had successfully taken place and they had considered information from the October census, along with risks and opportunities. It had been agreed that the key areas for consideration were School Performance, Finance and Capacity, Roll Numbers and Future Projections. In addition, the location, use of premises, ownership and condition of schools would also be taken into account. 
The group considered how pupil numbers could be increased to make schools viable and financially sound, along with a discussion on the schools’ estate. It is hoped the next meeting will take place the week commencing 13/12/20, preferably 15/12/20. Members who were part of the group supported the date of 15/12/20. Information will be shared anonymously with the group and a report will be brought to the next Schools’ Forum meeting in January. 

IH informed Members that Aaron Sumner had chaired the meeting excellently. He had also received very useful feedback from KP. 

	

	
	RESOLUTION: Noted.

	

	6.
	SCHOOL BALANCES UPDATE
AM presented the update on school balances, highlighting the forecast outturn position for 2020-21. He reported that the 2019-20 end of year balance was £2.1m, but he was expecting this to reduce to £743k by the end of the financial year. 
There are currently 14 schools RAG Rated red and 9 RAG Rated amber. Ten of the fourteen schools RAG Rated red have agreed licensed deficits with the LA and the remaining four schools are working on licensed deficits. 

LL queried where schools have a deficit how effective they were at reducing their deficit. She expressed concern that schools may not have the capacity to get out of a deficit situation. AM explained the situation was very difficult as 27 out of 40 schools were predicting an in-year deficit, with 10 out of the 14 schools with licensed deficits expecting a further increase in their deficit. He said it is not unusual for a deficit to increase whilst new plans are put in place, before the deficit starts to reduce. The licensed deficit consists of a three-year plan to resolve the deficit, with schools being required to submit monthly reports to the LA so that the LA can monitor progress in reducing the deficit.  
KP observed that the two special schools had high in-year deficits and asked if the High Needs Reference Group could look at re-funding pupil placements. AS said place funding was laid down in statute, this is part of the move to funding via the new education banding tool which will lead to some changes in funding. Julie Ely, Assistant Director, SEN and Educational Psychology is leading this. It was agreed to ask the High Needs Reference Group to consider this further. 
AT explained that plans are in place to reduce the deficits, and the finances of the Special Schools will attract low scores as part of the School Place Planning review. There will have to be changes but schools need to be stabilised and it is not sensible to instruct schools to make immediate savings.

AT said it would be helpful if the Academies in Westminster would submit their financial data to the LA finance team, so the LA had a rounded view. IH supported
this view. He pointed out in recent years that 6FE had been removed from Academy schools and only 2FE in maintained schools. The LA had been very clear that they wanted to take a collaborative approach with all schools. 

The Chair asked if redundancy costs had been factored into deficit recovery plans. AT confirmed they had as part of the budget monitoring process. AS confirmed the costs had been presented to the Schools Forum in previous papers. 
The Chair asked if the LA considers the impact on outcomes for pupils when looking at the financial position. AS confirmed they did and the finance team work closely with the School Standards team who are involved in discussions as far as possible. 
The Chair asked if there was a credit balance in the schools’ reserves account. AS confirmed there was, and it is expected that the credit in the schools’ reserves account will be £743k at the end of the financial year. She was asked if the information presented to the Schools Forum at this meeting was as accurate as possible. She said it reflected returns from schools and experience is that the school in year forecasts change by year end.  The figure shown on page 7 showed that the LA could show where schools were on track and that returns were being sent in more regularly, although it will not be possible to say for certain what the final position is until the end of the financial year. COVID-19 will also impact school finances.
	

	
	RESOLUTION: i)   To note the report.

                          ii)  To request the High Needs Reference Group consider the finances 

                               and deficits of the two Special Schools. 

	

	7.
	ESTIMATED SCHOOLS BLOCK OF THE DEDICATED SCHOOL GRANT (DSG) AND LOCAL FUNDING FORMULA REVIEW 2021/22
AS introduced the report and shared a powerpoint presentation. Members were informed that the DfE had issued an update on the additional expenses that schools can claim for, along with the criteria. 

The funding for the Schools Block had been re-estimated based on the October 20 census and including pay and pension grants in the 2020/21 figures, resulting in an increase of 2.5% per pupil. 

AS outlined the headlines, principles agreed and issues regarding falling rolls. During the period of the strategic review, the falling rolls criteria will need to be reviewed and brought to the Schools’ Forum. 

AS explained she was recommending three options for the Schools’ Forum to consider. The current formula with an MFG of 1.5% is the “best meet” for the criteria set. Two other options were being put forward but the Schools’ Forum may wish to consider a fourth option to vote on, with a higher MFG.

KP said her Director of Finance and Administration had carried out an analysis of the options and she would like to ask the Schools’ Forum to consider Option 1 too, as it will give stability to schools. She explained the method he had used to reach his conclusion. Option 7 is also similar. They were willing to send the information to AS. 
The Chair thanked her pointing out it would be difficult to introduce another option at this stage as officers will not have had the opportunity to verify the methods and outcomes for efficacy. He asked AS to confirm that Option 1 did not close the gap quickly which she did. 

KP clarified that closing the gap was not the same as pupils with the same characteristics receiving the same funding. The principles the Schools Forum had agreed were stability, consistency and fairness and not to increase the MFG significantly. 

AS reminded members that they had previously agreed that closing the gap equated to fairness, but it was for the Schools’ Forum to decide on any change. 

MB supported AS recommendations but felt KPs option also had merit and should be considered.  
LL said for Headteachers dealing with low prior attainment and deprivation the funding was not acceptable. Funding for reducing the gap is what headteachers want. 
It was felt the funds received from the DfE recognised this, but the funding allocated to schools did not. She understood stability was important at the moment, but Members should recognise that there were costs for those additional needs. There was a greater impact for schools with high levels of deprivation. 
AT said one of the challenges was that of the local context, along with historic decisions made by the Schools’ Forum. The LA had tried to tackle these issues six years previously, but the Schools’ Forum did not support the recommendations at that time. Local circumstances had to be taken into account and he was also concerned about the limited time available. He said the position could remain as it is, which would not require going out to consultation. Alternatively, Members will have a lot of work to do with their groups in a short space of time if it is decided to go out to consultation. It is not possible to just consider the Funding Formula; the MFG must be considered too.
Members also highlighted the effect of falling rolls, pupil premium, low pupil attainment and deprivation. 
The Chair reminded Members there had been a number of turbulent years with falling rolls and deficit budgets. He was of the view that if they moved away from the current formula it would cause schools more hardship. If they opted for Option 9, officers would not have to undertake a consultation. In 2023 the implementation of the National Funding Formula will cause more turbulence and schools could be consulted at that point. Schools need time to consider their budget and staffing structure. 
IH agreed with the Chair and stated it was the best option given the current circumstances. LL pointed out the needs of schools are different to that before COVID lockdown. KP understood the argument for Option 9 but repeated that Option 1 should also be considered and outlined the differences between the two options. 
The Chair noted the biggest gap between option 9 and option 14 was £66 but with options 1 and 9 there are huge changes in rates. AS explained this was due to larger MFG and less to AWPU and agreed that with options 1 and 9 there are huge changes in rates. 
The Chair informed Members a MFG of 2% would cause major issues and would not meet the aim of stability. AT confirmed it would be dangerous to move more to the MFG with the NFF looming and when it is not known what protections there will be, if any. The position for schools is very challenging with the additional major review of school estates taking place and the potential for London Local Authorities to go through seismic changes. Next October schools could be consulted for 2022-2023 and 2023-2024 and a small working group could look at the issues before March 2021. 

Consultations would probably take place in May or June 2021 after taking advice from officers. AT agreed that this would be the optimum time as numbers would be known and projections would be coming through. 
Members voted on the recommendations in the paper. It was agreed to consult Headteacher groups on Options 1, 9, 12 and 14, seeking their preferred option and to ask them to rank the options. The outcomes of the consultation to be brought to the meeting in January 2021.  

	

	
	RESOLUTION:  AS to consult with Headteacher groups on options 1, 9, 12, and 14 
                           seeking their preferred option and rankings for all options.  

	

	8.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
AT informed Members that this would be his last meeting as he was leaving the LA on 4 January 2021 to take up a new post. He thanked everyone for all their support and informed them that IH and AS would lead on the ISOS work for the immediate future. The Chair thanked him for the massive contribution he had made to the Schools’ Forum, said that he had enjoyed working with him and felt he would leave a massive void.   

	

	
	RESOLUTION:  Noted.

	

	9.
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  
Wednesday 20 January 2021 – Virtual meeting via TEAMS
Monday 22 March 2021 – Venue TBC
Monday 7 June 2021 – Venue TBC

	


Meeting closed at 6.36pm 
ACTIONS

	Item 6
	To request the High Needs Reference Group consider the finances and deficits of the two Special Schools. 


	IH/JE/AS

	Item 7
	To consult with the Headteacher groups on options 1, 9, 12, and 14 

seeking their preferred option and rankings for all options.  


	AS
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